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Minutes of the Lutheran Episcopal Coordinating Committee (LECC)

April 25-26, 2007
Los Angeles, California
Present for all or part of the sessions:

Representatives of The Episcopal Church (TEC): The Very Rev. Donald Brown (co-chair), (08) the Rev. Dr. Al Moss (08), the Rt. Rev. Nedi Rivera (12), the Rev. Grant Abbott (07), Ms. Kay Beach (12), the Rt. Rev. Alan Scarfe (14),  and the Rt. Rev. C. Christopher Epting (staff)

Representatives of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America (ELCA):  The Rev. Nancy Curtis (08), the Rev. Norman Wahl (08), the Rev. Sherman Hicks (12), Bishop Andrea DeGroot Nesdahl (07), and the Rev. Dr. Randall Lee (staff)  

Absent:  Ms. Emily Perow (07), Dr. Thomas Ferguson (staff) both of TEC; and Ms. Terry Bowes (07), Bishop Floyd Schoenhals (12), the Rev. Dr. Duane Larson (07) (co-chair), and Mr. Michael Trice (staff), all of the ELCA.

Other attendees:  The Rev. Dr. Richard Leggett attended as an invited partner representative from the Joint Lutheran Anglican Commission of Canada; Bud Holland Lynne Grifo attended as invited Coordinator and Assistant Coordinator for the Office of Ministry Development of The Episcopal Church;  The Rev. Dr. A. Craig Settlage attended as an invited representative of the Vocation and Education unit of the ELCA. 
Also present were Lynne Grifo,  Asst.  Coordinator for the Office of Ministry Development (TEC).  Bud Holland Coordinator for the Office of Ministry Development (TEC), The Rev. Craig Settlage,  Director for Mission Support (ELCA)

Opening Devotions, Agenda Adoption, Introductions and Personal Updates
In the absence of both chairpersons, Christopher Epting opened with devotions for St. Mark’s Day at 9 a.m., Wednesday, April 25, 2007 at the Cathedral Center of St. Paul, Los Angeles, California.  Following worship, the Committee adopted the proposed agenda.  New members were welcomed to the group, and all present shared introductions and updates about lives and ministry.

Diaconal Ministries in the Two Churches (Pursuant to the CCM Agreement to Discuss This Matter)
The Committee reviewed the resolution regarding diakonia from the LECC Berkeley meeting in 2006 which came out of earlier discussions and information provided to LECC.  Lynne Grifo, Craig Settlage, and Bud Holland then presented the report from the two churches to the Lutheran-Episcopal Coordinating Committee entitled:  “Diakonia in The Episcopal Church and the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America” prepared by the Office of Ministry Development of The Episcopal Church and the Vocation and Education Unit of the ELCA.  After reviewing the history of the document, which included work of the Rev. Warren Frelund, deacon; the Rev. Lynne Grifo, priest; and the Rev. Carol Borne Stewart, deacon, (all of The Episcopal Church); and Ms. Beth Barkhau, diaconal minister; Sr. Janice E. Painter, deaconess; and the Rev. Craig Settlage, pastor (all of the ELCA), Lynne explained that the report was written by Craig and herself with input from Bud.  
The Report presented an overview of diaconal ministries in the two churches and personnel statistics.  A recommendation of an ELCA February, 2007 consultation on “Vocation and Service” where representatives of the four ELCA rosters met concluded:
“In response to God’s call for the sake of the world and to empower the church, this consultation group desires to speak to the church with one voice.  It recommends that a conversation be furthered among the four rostered ministries that assures participation by all and moves at a careful and deliberate pace.  This conversation would attempt to develop a consensus understanding of and proposal regarding the public ministry of Word and service.” 
The Report also reflected a serious attempt to collect from both churches’ diaconal rostered persons and ordained deacons stories for relationships of diaconal ministry between the two churches.  Not many examples were found.

The Report encouraged both churches to “be creative and pro-active in seeking opportunities for exchange of diakonia, servant ministry.  Such exchanges would appropriately involve persons who are symbolic of that ministry, but resolution of all issues surrounding an exchange of rostered leaders and ordained leaders need not be a prerequisite for this to occur.”  

Discussion was long and diverse, proceeding from tacit acknowledgment of the inability to accomplish interchangeability of people within the structured diaconal roles found in each church at the present.  Concern was to encourage shared ministries of people in each church’s diaconal roles in innovative ways.  Therefore, LECC agreed by consensus to send a cover letter from the co-chairs drafted with the help of staff to appropriate places in each of the two churches and attach the Report as information about where the conversation currently stands.  In the letter, a strong request for concrete lists ways the two churches currently share of diakonia on local and synodical/diocesan levels will be made.
LECC members expressed deep appreciation for this Report from the two churches, as discussion turned to the content of diakonia itself and its historical role and theological as well as structural function in such a way as to further the understanding of both churches.   
Washington DC Celebration of Lutheran-Episcopal Full Communion
Al Moss reiterated the hope of having the CCM anniversary celebration in conjunction with a meeting of the two groups of bishops.  Both ecumenical offices knew the presiding bishops received an invitation to do that; however, both ecumenical officers spoke of logistical difficulties.  Randy Lee and Chris Epting are to speak to the respective presiding bishops and the Washington group to see if a Sunday afternoon, January 27, 2008 service in Washington is possible regardless of conjunction with a larger meeting of all the bishops of both churches.
Los Angeles Young Urban Intern Program 

 Marian Philbrook, a current intern, and Sarah Nolan, previous intern and now coordinator of the program met with the LECC to present their ministry of Word and service.  Although funded through the Episcopal Diocese, the program admits interns from other Christian denominations.  Started in 1991, the twelve-month program enables young interns to work among the disenfranchised, live together simply in community, and reflect theologically on the connection between faith and life.  More information can be found on the website located at www.euip.org.  As a result of the women’s presentation to LECC and eating dinner together with the committee, contact with Lutheran equivalent programs will be fostered by Sherman Hicks in contact with the coordinator.
Cooperative Action on Poverty
Grant Abbott reported about a local Minneapolis/St. Paul resource and another joint resource to fight poverty which is a result of cooperation between the two churches, entitled “ God’s Mission in the World.”   This joint resource results directly from encouragement given by LECC in its previous meeting in Hartford, Connecticut.  He shared work being done by St. Paul Council of Churches to train laity and those in formal diaconal church roles in an action-reflection model to do social ministry and work toward social advocacy.  

Updates on the Lutheran Communion and the ELCA
Randy Lee presented information about the August 2007 Churchwide Assembly in Chicago in August.  There, the election of both presiding bishop and secretary and the consideration of the social statement on education will be very important.  

The 60th anniversary of the Lutheran World Federation (LWF) was celebrated recently, recalling its initial formation as a relief and development agency when two out of every five Lutherans was a refugee after World War II, an example of diakonia furthering Christian unity.   At this meeting, the Lund Statement about Lutheran views of episcopal ministry, found in the document “The Episcopal Ministry and the Apostolicity of the Church” was adopted unanimously by the Council of the LWF as a Lutheran statement, now called the Lund statement, about the episcopal ministry.   It can be found on line.  Of interest to our two churches is the unanimous adoption of another document received from a task force on marriage, family, and human sexuality promulgating guidelines for conversation within and among member churches during a five-year conversation on these issues.  

Update on The Episcopal Church and the Anglican Communion
Christopher Epting reported that after the response to the Windsor Report relayed to LECC at its last meeting, the primates met in February, 2007. They requested The Episcopal Church appoint a two of a five-member pastoral council to advise the primatial vicar the Presiding Bishop of The Episcopal Church proposed she could appoint to attend various sensitive functions on her behalf.  Two other bishops for the council would be appointed by the primates and one by the Archbishop of Canterbury as proposed.  The deadline for TEC to respond is September 30, prior to the Archbishop sending out invitations to the Lambeth Conference.  


The “Toward Effective Anglican Mission” meeting in South Africa was large and celebrative.   HIV-AIDS, evangelism and mission were foci of discussion, and it was a reminder that communion exists on many levels.  


Another matter under international discussion is the proposal for an Anglican covenant and members of LECC opined that the matter of international communion and such agreements are of interest to both churches.
JALC
Richard Leggett reported from the Joint Anglican Lutheran Commission in Canada.  In both Lutheran and Anglican Canadian churches new heads of the church will be elected this year.  Both Lutherans and Anglicans will be dealing with the issue of blessing same-gender unions, partly due to the fact that federal law governs the institution of marriage in Canada and allows marriages between same-gender pairs.

There will be a Joint Day on Water, an international issue but a sensitive one, because Canada sits on 25% of the world’s fresh water.  For the third time, Anglicans and Lutherans will hold joint worship and national youth conferences in alternating years.


This JALC will come to an end, because the members hold coterminous six year terms.

JALC and LECC Mandates Comparison
\\\
Richard Leggett shared that the differences lie primarily in the fact that the JALC reports directly to two church national councils annually and that the JALC establishes policy, which only becomes effective if the governing bodies agree.  The JALC prepares the documents for the full communion relationship rather than the staff members of the churches doing it.

Draft Proposal for a Joint Working Group Between the Church of England and the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America

Randy Lee received the proposal as a result of an ecumenical journey undertaken by members of the ELCA from the Rev. Prebendary Dr. Paul Avis, General Secretary of the Council for Christian Unity.  The latter made the case there was pastoral need that was motivating his concern.  On three or four occasions ELCA pastors have applied for admission to the presbyteral service in the Church of England.  In at least one case, the ELCA pastor would have been the candidate of choice.  In the Canadian situation, in contrast, there have been no such requests.  Proposed was a joint working group for a period of four years to explore the issue of full communion.  LECC consensus was to explore this option further, with reservations as to process and participation of others and to fully involve each of our two churches informationally in the progression of these discussions about this possibility.

 Other full communion relationships

Randy Lee reported that the reformed partners’ coordinating committee is turning over personnel also at this time.  There will be a 10th anniversary of this agreement in 2008 in Philadelphia the Friday-Saturday before Reformation Sunday in 2008.  With the Moravians, clergy health and wholeness is being emphasized by the Coordinating Committee.  Sherman Hicks reported that there will be a reformed partners’ multicultural event   July 12-15, 2007, in Los Angeles, a joint venture. 

LECC Meeting Dates in 2008

Leaving open the possibility of the celebration on Sunday, January 27, 2008 in the late afternoon, the next meeting of the LECC will be 8 a.m. Monday, January 28-30 until noon on Wednesday, January 30, in Washington, D.C.

A meeting by conference call may still be scheduled for times before or after face-to-face meetings of the committee.  

The second 2008 meeting will occur in Iowa for the two full days from 8 a.m., Tuesday, October 14 through Wednesday evening, October 15.  October 13 and October 16 will be travel days.  

At the next meeting in Washington, D.C., LECC would like to hear from local ventures of cooperation between our two churches.  Suggestions include having a  panel of the bishops; a meeting with the local committee; and other examples of how they work together for mission cooperatively.  There is a powerful theological consortium.  Also on the agenda will be the matters of diakonia, possible charter amendment, the relationship of LECC’s work to the charter historically and in the future, reports from the ELCA Churchwide Assembly and the Lambeth conference, and advocacy issues shared by the two offices.  Perhaps immigration should be a focus as well.
The meeting was adjourned with thanks especially to those who have finished their terms as of this meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

The Rev. Nancy M. Curtis, ELCA

